61st Northeastern Corn Improvement Conference
9-10 February 2006

Newark, Delaware

NECIC Business Meeting Summary

The meeting was called to order by President Jim Breining at 10:26 AM on Friday 10 February 2006.  

State, Provincial, and Industry Reports

Pennsylvania (Greg Roth).  The 2005 yields were 122 bu/A state average (down from 140 bu/A in 2004, but still a top year).  Early planting (mid to late April), then cool and rainy conditions resulted in more replanting than in most years.  Some areas were drought stressed while others had good rains during the early reproductive period.  Some yields were as high as 250 bu/A this year!   High yields were attributed by growers to the excellent stress tolerance of current hybrids.  Some disease pressure was evident, but not very much, and some European corn borer pressure was observed also.  Harvest was timely.  Across the state, some producers had record low yields while others had record high yields.

Virginia (Wade Thomason).  State yield was about 118 bu/A – better than expected.  Plant heights were often low but yields were still fairly good.  Conditions were dry early in the season;  tropical storm Cindy in early July made the crop, but cost some yield potential in early hybrids. Silage yields were average.  Fall weather was dry and allowed for early harvest.

Ohio (Peter Thomison).  Yields were better than expected (143 bu/A – down a bit from a couple recent excellent years, but still very good).  Lots of early planting was done (first half of April), but then cold rainy/snowy weather started on April 20th or so.  Quite a bit of replanting was done as a result.  Damage appeared to be from imbibitional chilling injury – seeds were not rotted but were germinating extremely slowly.  They would be hard but often with no radicle, a coleoptile, normal mesocotyl, and only one seminal root.  Growers may have replanted more than necessary, but most replanting was done before 18 May.  May was very dry as was June, but then timely rains saved the crop.  Harvest was not slowed down except in northwest Ohio due to elevators not accepting grain on a regular basis (as a result of hurricane Katrina).

Maryland (Bob Kratochvil).  The season had an early start with warm conditions; 80% of the crop was in the ground by 10 May and much planting had been done in April.  May turned cool and dry early in the month and then damp later.  There were many reports of purple corn, but warm June weather and timely rains through early August made for a good crop.  Yield average was about 142 bu/A for the state (less than 2004 but that was an excellent year).  Much corn was shelled by early October, then wet weather caused a break which was followed by some late harvested corn with lots of stalk rot.  Maryland grain producers are looking at building an ethanol plant that would use a combination of barley and corn.  Maryland cover crop program may promote a move to earlier hybrids.  They offer incentives to farmers to plant cover crops, and the highest incentives are for planting before October 1.  There is now a tax on septic systems that will generate lots of money, and cover crops are the target for these funds with a 600,000A goal for cover crop area.

TA Seeds (Taylor Doebler).  It was an excellent seed year in PA this year.  The season was cold and damp to start so planting was held off until 7 May.  This ended up being a good choice.  Some irrigation was needed in late June/July.  Production was about 30% above expectations.  There is a movement in the market toward Bt-based corn borer resistance and stacked traits – straight to triple stacks.  The industry seems to be running a bit short of the triple stack hybrids.

Growmark FS (Mark Guttendorf and Shaun Heinbaugh).  The greatest plot losses this year were in Delmarva in dryland locations.  Some losses were expected in PA but the plots came through better than expected.  NY was a bit more variable.  Poor stand establishment due to the cool May weather and then high heat caused some more losses than desired due to higher variability.  There was no frost in PA until November.  Silage harvest caught people a bit off guard.  There was not that much gray leaf spot in general;  a bit in PA.  Technology trait products, especially stacked products, are moving rapidly, including Bt-based corn borer and corn rootworm resistances.  Seedstock availability of adapted lines was problematic in some cases.  Bt-based corn rootworm resistance is approved in NY, and lots of demand is expected.

Monsanto/Corn States (Clayton Wright).  Monsanto traits are continuing to increase in market share in the northeast and Mid-Atlantic States, especially the Roundup Ready 2, YieldGard Corn Borer (MON  810), and stacked combinations of those traits.  In 2006, a new marketing approach was implemented that established zones in the US based on the economic benefits a technology delivers to that geographic area.  Technologies and stacks of technology traits are priced based on the value they bring to a certain geographic area.  This approach promotes stacked technologies, especially YieldGard Plus (corn borer and corn rootworm resistances) with Roundup Ready corn, YieldGard Plus alone, and YieldGard Corn Borer with Roundup Ready corn.  Monsanto recently received EPA and USDA registration on a new corn rootworm event (MON88017), which has a linked Roundup Ready marker. MON88017 is still going through the state registration processes along with seeking Japanese approval – both are expected to be complete by the end of 2006.  EU approval is also being sought but no timeline is known for approval in the EU.  In 2006, regulated plot testing is being planned with data collection in the fall.  In 2007, a wider scale plot and strip testing program is expected along with seed production.  A full scale launch is being considered for 2008.  This year, due to the large demand for stacked trait hybrids, Monsanto/Corn States have the largest winter production to date in Argentina and Chile, anticipating production of about 1 million units for sale this spring in the U.S.

Seed Genetics, Inc. (Herb Brown).  Territory includes MI to TN and the east coast from GA up into Canada.  Plots were toured this year late in October across MI, PA, OH, NY, and Ontario.  There were two straight weeks of rain right after this, so harvest was late.  In Ontario, there were excellent yields and no lodging.  There appears to be increased incidence of northern corn leaf blight, especially in OH and PA this past year.  We need more attention on this disease than is being given to it at present.  Samples from OH and PA a few years ago included both Race 1 and Race 2.  There is concern about whether the new genetics have lower levels of resistance.

Delaware (Tecle Weldekidan).  2005 was characterized by favorable conditions throughout the growing season.  The yield for the state was estimated to average 135 bu/A compared to last year’s 144 bu/A.  The dryland location in our commercial hybrid test yielded an average of 186, 187, and 186 bu/A for the early, early-medium, and medium/medium-late maturity groups, respectively.  Yield from the top irrigated location averaged 199, 203, and 199 bu/A for the early, early-medium, and medium/medium-late maturity groups, respectively.  We observed less incidence of European corn borer but higher levels of gray leaf spot and anthracnose stalk rot that may have contributed to increased stalk lodging.  Stewart’s bacterial wilt incidence was low.

Ontario (Doug Balchin).  The 2004 season provided a record breaking year (provincial average of 131 bu/A), but this record was broken again in 2005 (provincial average close to 140 bu/A).   Corn in southern Ontario was planted early (before 15 May) and things went very well with record early silking.  There was a fair bit of drought but timely rains helped the crop.  There were not many cold nights so no yield effects from this.  Some fields that are normally 135 bu/A were getting 180 bu/A!  Eastern Ontario had record breaking warm temperatures and perfect rain.  A wet fall made harvest a bit slow but not too bad.  This was an excellent corn growing climate.

New York (Margaret Smith).  The 2005 growing season in NY started off cool and dry but then turned hot and dry.  A wetter than average period in October made the seasonal rainfall totals appear more like a normal season.  May was cool and dry throughout the state, with most locations recording about 90 growing degree days below normal for the month and only about one-third to one-half of the normal rainfall.  Most corn fields were planted in a timely manner, but some also had a number of late emerging plants and thus a lot of variation in plant size within a field.  We observed some ankle-high corn next to knee-high corn in early July.  The dry conditions right after planting also resulted in weed control failures in a number of fields.  The rest of the season was generally hotter than normal, with heat units for the growing season ranging from 105% to 120% of normal.  This resulted in unusually dry grain at harvest time, with our harvest grain moistures in the high teens or low twenties.  Wet conditions in October made timely grain harvest a challenge in some cases.  Despite the erratic summer rainfall in many parts of the state, our state average corn grain yield was a record high 124 bu/A and silage yield was a respectable 17 tons/A.  We observed a fair amount of gray leaf spot and other leaf diseases in south central NY, but not much in the Hudson Valley where we have often seen heavier leaf disease incidence.  We observed European corn borer leaf feeding damage throughout the state and stalk boring damage in most locations, but few corn borers were left in the stalks at harvest time.  The warm fall may have allowed an extra generation of adults to emerge from what would normally have been diapausing larvae.  This may reduce winter survival – we’re not sure!
Officers

A new secretary needed to be elected.  The current secretary will ascend to the Presidency.  Bob Kratochvil was nominated and unanimously approved.

Topics for Next Year’s Meeting

Biofuels will be of interest again.  Northern corn leaf blight would be a good topic.  Dave Smith, former pathologist with Dekalb, might be a good choice – Herb Brown will request that he come next year.  He could also speak on red root rot and aflatoxin.  It would be good to get somebody from NY legislature or NY Department of Environmental Conservation to speak regarding trait approvals.  

Other Business

Mailing List.  About 70 people are on our email list right now.  We can expand the list and clean it up – Jim Breining will circulate it   

2007 Meeting.  A brief poll was taken to find out if people would be willing to attend a meeting in Ithaca NY in February of 2007.  Most were enthusiastic, so this will be the probable venue for our next meeting.  A suggestion was made to try to avoid the Indiana Crop Improvement Association meeting dates, although relatively few people in this group are directly affected by this particular conflict.  

Press Coverage.  Should we get some coverage in Country Folks, Delmarva Farmer, Lancaster Farmer, or other such venues?  Perhaps somebody could do a news release.

Appreciations.  Thanks to Jim Hawk for doing the local arrangements, to Margaret Smith for putting together the program, and to all the speakers for their contributions.  Thanks from the group to President Jim Breining for organizing this year’s conference.

Adjournment

The meeting was adjourned at 11:45 AM.

